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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

October 10, 2000

Chairman Bill Chipman called the meeting to order @ 6:00 p.m.

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Chairman Bill Chipman, Jody Hooley, Diane Jacob, Doug Gwilliam and Jennifer Wright-Thulin.  Diane Bradshaw and Brigham Morgan arrived at 6:10 p.m.

Town Staff:  

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham

Shawn Warnke


Recording Secretary:
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  Carl Allred, Scot Hazard, Scott Kirkland & Alisha Jacob, The Ranches.
1.
Pledge of Allegiance:


Alicia led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Approval of Agenda:

The agenda was amended moving item 3A, Election of Planning Commissioner Chair and Co-chair, to after item 5, as not all Commissioners had arrived.  Item 5, Status report from the Town Council would be given when Mr. Morgan arrived.  If Mr. Morgan didn’t show up then Item 5 would be dropped from the agenda.    

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to approve the agenda as amended, moving item 3A to after Item 5.  Item 5 would be discussed when Mr. Morgan arrived, otherwise it would be deleted from the agenda.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.


Diane Bradshaw and Brigham Morgan arrived at 6:10 p.m.

3.
Planning Commissioner's Business/Discussion of Bylaws:

Diane Jacob briefly discussed the Bylaws.  Mrs. Jacob suggested that the Commission should have a standby commissioner as state law allows it.  The standby would be used in situations when other commissioners were not available for scheduled meetings and an additional person was needed to represent a quorum.  Bill Chipman recommended discussing the issue at the Joint Meeting with the Town Council in November.

Other issues discussed were:

· According to the Bylaws, commissioners must to notify staff 3 days in advance if they needed to be excused from a meeting.  

· Commissioners are required to state the reason they abstain from voting on a motion.

· 4 commissioners constitute a quorum (to be reviewed by the Town Attorney).

· Ratification of items voted on when a quorum was not represented.

Bill Chipman recommended that the commissioners review the Bylaws and bring any questions back for legal review.  There were several items that needed to be updated in the Bylaws.

Ken Leetham stated that he would discuss the Bylaws with the Planning Commission at a future training session.

4.
Approval of Minutes:
MOTION
Diane Bradshaw moved to approve the minutes of September 26, 2000 as amended.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  Jennifer Wright-Thulin abstained, as she was not present for the September 26, 2000 meeting.

5.
Status Report from the Council:

Brigham Morgan stated that the Council had recommended that The Planning Commission and Town Council meet for a joint session on either November 7 or 21, 2000.  The commissioners chose to meet on November 7.

Mr. Morgan commented that the topic of streetlights had been discussed at the previous Town Council Work Session.  Korey Walker stated that the Council had requested that Councilor Greg Kehl and Town Administrator John Newman discuss previous recommendations regarding streetlights.  The issue would be placed on the next Town Council agenda for discussion.

Bill Chipman discussed the possibility of an SID to solve the lighting problem within the Town.  Korey Walker stated that the cost for installation of streetlights in subdivisions without them had been given to the Mayor.  A resident in the Town was researching the possibility of an SID.

Mr. Morgan reported that Eagle Point Plats I & J had been tabled.  The Council approved the Amendments to The Ranches Community Guidelines.

3A.

Election of Planning Commission Chair and Co-chair:

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to nominate Bill Chipman as Chair for the Planning Commission.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to nominate Jennifer Wright-Thulin as Co-chair for the Planning Commission. Jody Hooley seconded the motion.   Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

6.
Action Items:


A.   Rush Valley, Plat A, Final Plat.


Shawn Warnke discussed Rush Valley, Plat A, Final Plat and stated that the applicant had made several revisions to the plat based upon comments and review by the Planning Commission and Town Staff.  Mr. Warnke noted that the first five DRC recommendations were typical for a final plat.  The applicant submitted information in an attempt to satisfy condition 6a by presenting other house plans that have been built on similar sized lot widths.  The applicant's position is that they are unable to submit plans prior to selling the project to a builder.


DRC Recommendations:

1. That the Planting and landscaping along arterials and collectors be completed during the first phase of the subdivision.

2. No building permits are issued until adequate looping of the utility system is completed and all offsite improvements are completed.

3. The Public Works Board recommends that no occupancy be allowed in the subdivision until there is adequate capacity in the utility systems.

4. The Developers and lot owners/builders must sign an agreement acknowledging a potential utility capacity problem.

5.  The Public Works Board requires that all new subdivisions install a conduit to each lot for future fiber optic installation.

6. That all the conditions of approval of the preliminary plat are met:

a.   
Any lots 60 feet or less in width, not on an alley, must have the footprint of the house pre-approved on the Planning Commission level.

b.   
That a more direct access to the park through the subdivision be identified.

Engineer's Recommendations:

1.    Bonding for rotomilling and overlaying disturbed section of Smith Ranch Road prior to completion of the two-year warranty period.

2.
No building permits shall be issued until adequate looping of utility systems are completed and all offsite improvements are completed.

Carl Allred discussed the distance to access the trails from the subdivision.  The longest distance to access the trail was approximately 1/4 mile.

Ken Leetham stated that the trail affected other portions of Rush Valley other than Phase I.  Mr. Leetham added that Mr. Allred was addressing areas in the preliminary plat that were outside Phase I.

The Commissioners reviewed the trail system.

Jody Hooley asked if the storm water system would be a problem.  Korey Walker said it was to his satisfaction.

Mrs. Hooley inquired regarding the use of floodlights and asked whether their use was contrary to the Development Code.  

Ken Leetham replied that the floodlights were intended to light entryways and landscaping.  Mr. Leetham stated that it was his opinion that the use of floodlights was not a violation as they were directed at a particular feature.  It was directed light and not up lighting.  

Mrs. Hooley believed that the use of floodlights needed to be regulated now before it was too late.

Mr. Leetham stated that it would be difficult to regulate, however, the Staff would look into the issue.  

Scott Kirkland commented that he would get some expert advise on the matter and return any ideas to the Planning Commission.

Diane Jacob stated a conflict as her husband sold water rights in the developing area.  

Diane Bradshaw expressed her concern regarding building homes on lots 60' or less in width.  The applicant had submitted drawings of homes that they believed could be built on lots 60' or less in width.  Mrs. Bradshaw didn’t like the house plan that was included in the packet as all that would be visible from the front of the home is a garage and front door.

Carl Allred stated that he would submit drawing of the homes that would be built once a builder had a contract to build on the lots if that is what the Planning Commission wanted.  

Bill Chipman stated that the Commissioner's had requested to see the footprints of the homes prior to building.

Discussion ensued regarding the footprint of the homes and what requirements the Planning Commission had set.

Ken Leetham stated that the Planning Commission had approved the concept plan subject to lots that are 60' or less in lot width be designed with rear alley access to the garage, and any lots 60' or less in width, not on an alley, must have the footprint of the house pre-approved on the Planning Commission level.  Mr. Leetham went on to say that he didn’t believe the Commissioners were trying to establish the footprint of the home and their intention was not to approve individual houses on individual lots.  The main concern was driveway locations and access points.  Mr. Leetham recommended that when the applicant had a builder that the Planning Commission invite him in to discuss the general ideas regarding building in the subdivision.  

Brigham Morgan recommended that no action be taken on the footprint of the home until the applicant has a builder and specific designs are presented for approval.

Mr. Leetham stated that currently there was nothing in Development Code that would require a builder to submit plans to the Planning Commission for review.

Diane Jacob stated that the Planning Commission could trust the Staff's expertise regarding the footprint of the homes.

Bill Chipman agreed once the Staff knew what the Commissioners wanted.

Ken Leetham stated that what the Staff was concerned with was avoiding driveway conflicts.  The Staff believed that they could work with Carl Allred to correct any problems that arise with respect to driveway access.  



The Commissioners expressed their concerns with regards to homes being built on small lots.  They didn’t want the Town to be comprised of mostly starter homes on small lots.

Scott Kirkland, The Ranches stated that they would update the Planning Commission regarding their projects.  Mr. Kirkland added that the market for semi custom homes was slow.  However, The Ranches was planning for the future by developing subdivisions to allow current residents to upgrade when they out grew their homes.

MOTION
Diane Bradshaw moved to approve Rush Valley (R-6 N-1), Final Plat A subject to the 

recommendations from the DRC and the Town Engineer as follows:




DRC Recommendations:

1. That the Planting and landscaping along arterials and collectors be completed during the first phase of the subdivision.

2. No building permits are issued until adequate looping of the utility system is completed and all offsite improvements are completed.

3. The Public Works Board recommends that no occupancy be allowed in the subdivision until there is adequate capacity in the utility systems.

4. The Developers and lot owners/builders must sign an agreement acknowledging a potential utility capacity problem.

5. The Public Works Board requires that all new subdivisions install a conduit to each lot for future fiber optic installation.

6. That all the conditions of approval of the preliminary plat are met:

a.   
Any lots 60 feet or less in width, not on an alley, must have the footprint of the house pre-approved on the Planning Commission level. 

7.    Bonding for rotomilling and overlaying disturbed section of Smith Ranch Road 

prior to completion of the two-year warranty period.

Planning Commission's Recommendations:

1. Amend item 10 of the previous Planning Commission approval (item 6a above) stating that the pre-approved footprint should go to the Town Staff for review and not the Planning Commission.

Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 2.  Motion passed.

Bill Chipman recommended that all footprints for homes on lots 60' or less in lot width be brought to the Planning Commission on a quarterly basis for their review.  The Commissioners agreed to have a discussion with the Staff in two weeks regarding the issue.

B.     Extension of Meadow Ranch, Phase 6.

All six phases of the Meadow Ranch subdivision were approved in 1997.  At the time of the approval the development code specified that approvals were only valid for one year.  The Code currently has no provisions for multi-phased projects.  Since that time the developer has recorded phases 1-4.  The Ranches wants to record phase 6.  The Town Code does allow approvals to be extended for longer lengths of time if specified in the development agreement.

DRC Recommendations:

1.    The Developer should increase the construction drawings to meet the present storm water and swale 

requirements.

2.    The construction drawings should be expanded to show adequate sewer service.

3.    The developer should come current with all financial obligations.

4.    An Extension Development Agreement be created and approved.

Engineer's Recommendations:

1.    The developer should increase the construction drawings to meet the present storm water and swale 

requirements.


2.    The construction drawings should be expanded to show adequate sewer service.

3.    The developer should come current with all financial obligations.

4.    A higher street section should be required including curb gutter and sidewalk.

5.    An adequate buffer should be placed around the development to ensure compatibility.

Ken Leetham stated that the Council approved criteria that would be used to evaluate extension of time requests.  The Town Code, past and present, has never addressed multiphase projects.  It was reasonable for the Town to ask for a phasing plan that would be incorporated into the development agreement.  The six phases in Meadow Ranch were approved, however, only phases 1-4 were recorded.

Korey Walker stated that concerns regarding capital facilities and utility capacity were discussed with the Council.  The Council requested that the Staff comprise a list of criteria that could be used to evaluate extensions and to answer questions with respect to Capital Facilities and utility capacity, etc.


Bill Chipman asked at what point did the Staff decided what happens to capital facilities funding.

Brigham Morgan stated the that Town Council had not addressed the whole issue.  The Council took steps to put the recommendations together for the Extension Agreement.  They hadn’t begun to tackle the issue regarding the capital facilities, utilities, etc.

Bill Chipman was concerned with setting a precedent if they approved the extension.

Ken Leetham stated that he didn’t believe they were setting a precedent.  What the Council did was put together an individual determination for each request.  If the applicant failed to meet the recommendations then they would not receive approval.

Korey Walker stated that he believed his representation of the impact of Meadow Ranch Phase 6 was adequate.  The Town Council also adopted an amendment to the Consolidated Fee Schedule, which allowed developers to continue to have their applications heard if they were in default of Capital Facilities payments.  A developer could continue to be processed up until final approval.

Brigham Morgan asked what kind of commercial businesses were planned for the site.

Carl Allred replied that it was zoned for small commercial area with a height restriction of two stories.

Scott Kirkland stated that what The Ranches was most interested in was the extension of the vested commercial right. 

Diane Bradshaw inquired whether The Ranches were looking for an extension for phase 6 only.  Scott Kirkland replied that they were only seeking an extension for phase 6. 

Mrs. Bradshaw wanted to know who would be responsible for the fees.  Korey Walker stated that the developer would be responsible for all fees.

Mrs. Bradshaw discussed the Extension Evaluation and asked whether the capacity was available.  Mr. Walker stated that within the capital facility plan the developer is responsible to fund improvements that will adequately service the development under standard commercial development.  The developer needed to improve the swells, the storm water and the street section.

Mr. Walker added that Gerry Kinghorn, Town Attorney, recommended that a development agreement for the extension be created so that the developer agrees to certain criteria for the extension.  Once the development is approved the developer enters into an additional agreement for the plat.

Mrs. Bradshaw expressed her concern with regards to setting a precedent with this extension.

Bill Chipman asked what the difference would be if the developer requested a new review.  Ken Leetham stated that the application would be treated the same but it would add more time to the process.  Korey Walker added that the developer would lose the zoning and would have to justify that their existing Master Development could allow industrial zoning in this area.

Jody Hooley asked whether the existing residents knew that the area was zoned form commercial use.  Scott Kirkland said that the residents were aware of the zoning.

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to approve the Extension for Meadow Ranch, Phase 6 subject 

to the DRC and Engineer's Recommendations:



DRC Recommendations:

1.    The Developer should increase the construction drawings to meet the present 

storm water and swale requirements.

2.    The construction drawings should be expanded to show adequate sewer service.

3.    The developer should come current with all financial obligations.

4.    An Extension Development Agreement be created and approved.

5.    A higher street section should be required including curb gutter and sidewalk.

6.    An adequate buffer should be placed around the development to ensure             

compatibility. 

Planning Commission's Recommendation:

1.    That the extension be approved for 1 year.




Jennifer Wright-Thulin seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

7.
Concept Plans:


A.    Prairie Gate Professional Center:

Ken Leetham stated that this was the permanent office building on Campus Drive.  The drawing that the Commissioners viewed reflected some changes in the present configuration of the plat.  Some of the lot lines would be adjusted and the drawing of lot 4 of the business park plat would return to the Commissioners with the reconfigurations.

Scot Hazard stated that, according to the new site plan, they had in excess of 4 parking spaces per thousand gross square feet.  There were two buildings that would be constructed in two phases.  Each building would have two stories with approximately 800 ft per floor.  The design was a modified prairie style with a low profile, low pitch roof.  

Mr. Hazard went on to say that he added roughly 6700 square feet from the golf course into the parking lot.  Over 18,000 square feet would then be given up to the golf course and open space in the modified plan.  

Bill Chipman wanted to know if they had sufficient parking spaces.  Mr. Hazard stated that he would have in excess of 128 spaces.  60% of the parking would be in the rear of the building.

Mr. Chipman asked how the trade off in the land would be made.  Mr. Chipman believed that it was a legal issue.  Ken Leetham stated that he was meeting with Gerry Kinghorn to discuss the issue.

Mr. Hazard added that the main entrance to the building would have a covered drop off area. 

Doug Gwilliam asked how the parking would be hidden from the view of the main road.  Mr. Hazard said that the landscaped berm would hide the majority of the parking.

Bill Chipman asked how soon would the construction begin.  Mr. Hazard stated that building would commence upon approval of the application.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin commented that she was happy to see commercial development.  Mrs. Thulin inquired regarding potential tenants.  Mr. Hazard said that Alpine Pediatrics in American Fork would occupy almost one floor of the first building.  Mr. Hazard was in negotiation with an OBGYN group and also a company that dealt with voice recognition software.  The primary function of the first office would be medical.

Doug Gwilliam expressed his concern regarding parking.  Mr. Hazard commented that they were anxious to work out the parking issue with Mr. Kinghorn, that would enable them to have a full site plan.

7B.
Out Buildings in The Ranches Business Park:

Mr. Hazard discussed the temporary facilities for the Ranches Business Park.  Mr. Hazard stated that he had an agreement with Jerry Gaskin, Morco, who was interested in building a permanent facility with fuel and groceries at The Ranches.  Mr. Gaskin was interested in having a triple wide temporary facility in the interim, which was similar to the facility he operated in the Town Center.  

The second office would be a dentist office.  The dentists already had a lease agreement in place for the first office building that was approved in the plat.  Due to the delay in construction the dentists were requesting a temporary facility.  This would be a double wide trailer.

The LDS Eagle Mountain Stake also requested a temporary facility until the Stake Center is completed.

The agreement with each entity is that as soon as a permanent facility is available they need to move.  The agreement with Mr. Gaskin is that within five days after final plat approval, he needs to close on the land and commence construction on a permanent facility.  The Ranches will allow the business to use their land for one year, after that the tenants will be charged to encourage them to complete their permanent facilities.  There would be sufficient permanent parking for the temporary buildings.

Bill Chipman asked the Staff if conditional use permits were needed for the project.  Ken Leetham stated that the applicant would need to submit a site plan review.

Shawn Warnke stated that this was a concept plan review for the dentist office and the grocery store, as required by the site plan review.  The church office building would require a conditional use permit, as it is not for commercial use.  An application had been submitted that day for the conditional use permit and a public hearing was scheduled for two weeks.

Jody Hooley commented that she was tired of seeing temporary buildings within the Town.

8.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:

Diane Jacob inquired with regards to the lights at the Eagle Monument.  Korey Walker stated that he had two floodlights, amber and white and wanted to know which one the Commissioners preferred.  Mr. Walker added that the lights would be working that night. 

Diane Jacob noted that the approval for Three Crossings in Prairie Gate was due to expire in November 2000.  Korey Walker stated that the development was almost completed.  Ken Leetham said that they would remind the developer regarding the expiration date.

9.
Training:

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to table the training session.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.   Ayes: 5, Nays: 2.  Motion passed.

10.
Adjournment:


MOTION
Jennifer Wright moved to adjourn the meeting at 8 p.m.

Approved:  ________________________________________Date: ___________________




Chairman Bill Chipman                      
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